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 SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:02 p.m., on Wednesday, May 5, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Bill Thurston

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President of Student Services

Kathryn Campbell, Ed.D., Vice President of Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Kirk Murray, Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public.

6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
David Brannen, ASSC Student Representative to the Board, reported that:

--ASSC is preparing for the graduation ceremony to be held on Tuesday, May 25. 

--ASSC representatives attended the statewide CALSACC Convention recently and participated in the regional election of new statewide officers and amendments to the CALSACC constitution.  Election results will be reported to the Governing Board.

--a campus-wide forum will be held on May 11 to discuss the ramifications of a possible change in the statewide community college mathematics requirement.  ASSC will formally represent student interests at the event.

--ASSC extends its heartfelt congratulations to all impending graduates.  

(b)
Academic Senate
Academic Senate President Barbara Pavão reported that:      
--the Curriculum Committee is hosting a forum for the campus to engage in a dialogue about the proposed possible changes to the Title 5 regulations about conferring of associate degrees and raising the standard, particularly for quantitative reasoning.  Robin Arie-Donch, Chair of the Curriculum Committee, has organized the public forum for Tuesday, May 11.  

--Flex Cal Committee, under Alex Casareno’s leadership, has been working diligently in obtaining input and developing a Flex Cal program for the coming semesters.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Dr. Perfumo reported that the Shared Governance Council met on April 28.  A presentation was made by Linda Bleamel on new assessment procedures and guidelines regarding students’ re-taking of sentence skills and reading comprehension tests in an effort to provide more guidance and structure to the assessment process.  Vice President Bracy and Rob Simas presented the Student Equity Plan.  Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that Solano is probably the first community college in the state to complete the plan which has already gone through the shared governance review process. Dr. Perfumo congratulated Vice President Bracy and the entire committee who worked on the outstanding Student Equity Plan.  Another SGC agenda item was on the policy and process for program discontinuance.  Much dialogue has occurred between the members of the SGC about the membership, particularly for classified employees.  Additional suggestions were made and sent out to the SGC.  Dr. Perfumo expressed belief that agreement had been reached on the final representation of all of the various groups.  This item will come to the Board as an informational item in the near future.  Terri Martin-McCaffrey presented an item concerning student input on committees and requested that students be invited to sit on the various hiring committees during the summer and that requests go out in a timely fashion.  Kirk Murray and the Human Resources Office have made the contacts and will continue to do so in an effort to have student representation on the hiring committees.  Vice President Bracy brought an item to the Shared Governance Council  requesting approval of Option C for students to meet their A.A. graduation requirements.  The item was submitted by a subcommittee of the Curriculum Committee so that transfer students who meet the entrance requirements for the first two years to transfer to CSU would be eligible to receive a liberal arts A.A. degree from Solano Community College. 

(d)
Superintendent

Dr. Perfumo introduced Gregg Poff, Speech Instructor/Coach, and recognized Coach Poff and the speech team for being one of the best in the nation as the students greatly outdistance the second place winners in many state and national competitions.  The Speech Team and coaches were honored with several rounds of applause by those present.  Coach Poff introduced Neil Glines, Speech Instructor/Coach, who will take over the speech program next, and Marissa Larsen, San Francisco State University Speech Major, who serves as a volunteer peer coach.  For the fifth consecutive year, the Solano College Speech Team defended its regional championship by winning 16 regional tournaments since October 1998.  This year’s team took third place at the California Community College state championship tournament.  In the nation, Solano College placed seventh overall in the state and finished third in the nation in the debate category. 

Coach Poff recognized the following speech students:  Jessica Quintero – national champion in Impromptu Speaking; Jessica Quintero and Traci Santos also took first place in the university division winning over UC Davis and UC Berkeley students.  Hannah Steadman, newest member of the team, won first place in Communication Analysis over the reigning state champion at the national tournament. Christa Sloan won a bronze medal in Persuasive Speaking and Prose.  Traci Santos was a partner with Marissa, won the state championship, and took several awards at the state and national tournament.  Jeremy Arcenas took first place in Speech to Entertain. Coach Poff concluded by introducing the reigning national champion in Persuasive Speaking, Todd Jones. 

--Steve Dawson, Chief of College Police, won  a distinguished award through POST, an executive certificate.  Only 886 awards have been given since 1959; Chief Dawson is the 886th winner of the award.  The certificate was signed by Governor Schwarzenegger and State Attorney General Bill Lockyer.  The Board and audience honored Chief Dawson with a round of applause.  

--Jo Ann Smith, CSEA President, Chapter #211, won the 2004 Chapter President Award for the North Bay Field Office.  Jo Ann Smith was selected for the award from 105 CSEA chapters and was also honored with a round of applause from the Board and all those present.  

--the last two weeks have been spent in a non-stop hiring process to fill 15 faculty positions created by retirements and our full time faculty obligation.  Job offers have been made for positions in the following areas:  biology, biotechnology, sociology, Spanish, math, English, geology/geography, astronomy and history.  The hiring process for the remaining faculty positions is yet to be concluded. 

--the MESA banquet was held on April 27 to honor outstanding students in math, engineering and science.  Vice President Bracy was the keynote speaker for the event.  

--the first annual transfer students recognition reception was held on May 3.  Dr. Perfumo commended Barbara Pavão, Linda Bleamel and Laurie Gorman, who worked very hard to put together a phenomenal event at the Solano County Office of Education to celebrate and recognize all of the transfer students.  

--she will attend the Vacaville city leaders’ annual prayer breakfast at 6:30 a.m., Thursday, May 6.  

--the monthly faculty coffee will be held Thursday afternoon.  

--on Friday, May 7, Assemblywoman Lois Wolk will  join a roundtable discussion for the  online education program.  Dr. Perfumo commended Sarah Nordin and a number of faculty who have created a model online college program at Solano.  

--the Vallejo Interagency Committee meeting to be held on Monday, May 10, has been cancelled.  

--the next Foundation Board meeting will be held on Tuesday, May 11.  A full report on the breakfast including fundraising efforts and planning for the next event will be part of the agenda.  

--a recognition/retirement event for Ron Nelson will be held on May 12, 2-5 p.m., in the cafeteria. 

–a recognition/retirement event for Vice President Bracy will be held on May 18, 2-4 p.m., also in the cafeteria.  

--the annual Recognition and Retirement event will be held on Friday, May 21.  Board members who are interested in attending were encouraged to contact Pat Cordry.  

--the Dance Department will host their annual show entitled “Dance Obsession” on May 7th and May 8th in the campus Theater.  

--Board members are invited to attend the barbecue to honor classified employees during Classified Employees Week on Monday, May 17, 11:00 a.m. -3:30 p.m.  Pat Cordry will send an e-mail to Board members of all of the events taking place this month.  

--on May 20, she (Dr. Perfumo) will chair the Solano Economic Development Corporation annual dinner.  Board members were invited to attend.  Sunne McPeak is the keynote speaker this year.  Ms. McPeak was recently appointed by Governor Schwarzenegger as the Secretary of the Business, Transportation and Housing Agency.  

--Board members were asked to submit their completed surveys concerning their date preferences for the Board Retreat. 

--commencement will be held on Tuesday, May 25. 

--on Monday, May 3, the Board of Governors approved five positions on the 2004-05 budget:  (1)  recognize the Governor’s commitment to community colleges in difficult fiscal times and inform the Governor and Legislature of the needs and concerns of local colleges in serving students; (2) support the Governor’s equalization amount at $59.8 million (Solano would qualify for equalization funds.); (3) seek a critical supplement for growth and an additional $27 million to bring the growth percent to 3.65 percent; (4) support the fold in of Partnership for Excellence into each district’s general apportionment and maintain the current accountability goals to the Legislature; (5) retain the discreet program identity for other categorical programs.  Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that there has been a huge lobbying effort predominantly by DSPS students to ensure that these funds are not lumped into one block grant.  The Board of Governors will also go on record as opposing the differential fee for students with a bachelor’s degree or higher and reaffirming the Board’s policy that fee increases should be gradual, moderate and predictable with fee revenues enhancing student education.  Dr. Perfumo has been working with Nancy Hopkins to publicize the fact that financial aid and fee waivers are readily available to Solano students.  The May Revise will be unveiled on May 13.  Dr. Perfumo will attend the ACCCA Legislative and Finance Commission meeting on May 14 where she will get the latest information on the state budget.  

· Bond Update
Please see items 9. (f) and 9. (g).  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of April 7, 2004 

(b) Student Trustee Privileges and Regulations
Human Resources

(c)
Employment – 2004-05; Request for Reduced Workload 2004-05; Employment 2003-04; Approval of Job Descriptions; Children’s Programs Student Worker Positions Adjustment; Gratuitous Service 
Administrative and Business Services

(d)
Warrant Listings 
(e)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-30  

(f)
Ratification of Budget Appropriation Transfers between Major Object Codes, Resolution


No. 03/04-31
Academic Affairs
(g)

Service Agreement between Solano College Small Business Development Center and the 

City of Vacaville

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.  

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President 

(a) Administrative Leadership Group Meet and Confer and Superintendent-President, 2003-04
Board President Claffey presented this item indicating that for all employees in the Administrative Leadership Group, including the Superintendent-President, there will be a one percent (1%) or $500, whichever is greater, salary increase on the salary schedule effective 

July 1, 2003 and a four percent (4%) or $1,500, whichever is greater, one-time payment off the salary schedule.  Also, confidential employees would be reimbursed for the CalPERS contributions deducted from their paychecks for the period from July 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004; effective July 1, 2004, the District will pay 100 percent of the employee’s CalPERS contribution; and effective July 1, 2004, the career increments for confidential employees will be changed to the following non-cumulative increments:  2.5 percent above base pay after six years of service; 5 percent above base pay after eight years of service; 7.5 percent above base pay after 11 years of service and 10 percent above base pay after 15 years of service.  Board President Claffey explained that the proposal brings the confidential employees essentially into parity with the CSEA employees.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the Administrative Leadership Group Meet and Confer and Superintendent-President, 2003-04 proposal as presented by Board President Claffey.  The motion passed unanimously.

Human Resources
(b) District and CSEA, Chapter #211 Openers to the District and CSEA, Chapter #211 
Collective Bargaining Agreement for 2004-05
Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston  and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey to accept the proposal and set a public hearing for May 19, 2004.  The motion passed unanimously.  

(c) District and Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 Openers to the District 
and Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 Collective Bargaining 
Agreement for
2004-05

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston to accept the proposal and set a public hearing for May 19, 2004.  The motion passed unanimously.  

(d) Resolution Designating Classified School Employee Week at Solano Community 
College, Resolution No. 03/04-32 

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston  for approval of Resolution No. 03/04-32 with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Board President Claffey, Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Bill Thurston, Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson

Noes—None

Absent—Vice President Denis Honeychurch 

Administrative and Business Services
(e)
AB 2910 Quarterly Report for the Third Quarter, FY 2003-04 
Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for acceptance of the AB 2910 Quarterly Report for the Third Quarter, FY 2003-04.  The motion passed unanimously.

(f)
Recommend Engineering Firms for Bond Projects
Ray Ogden, Director of Facilities, presented item 9. (f) and 9. (g).

The process for selection of engineering firms for various electrical and mechanical Measure G projects has been completed.  A Request for Qualifications (RFQ) was sent to interested engineering firms on February 19, 2004.  Ten firms responded to the RFQ.  The selection committee consisting of Sheryl Scott, CSEA; Mark Berrett, faculty; Marc Pandone, faculty; Dennis Stevens, Local 39; Tom Berger, Kitchell; and Ray Ogden, Facilities reviewed and rated the RFQ’s received.  Based on the rating, four engineering firms were chosen for interviews held on April 7.  Based on the selection process, two engineering firms were selected by the Committee:  Turley & Associates, Mechanical Engineers located in Sacramento and Winzler & Kelly, consulting Engineers with an office in San Francisco.     

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the selection committee’s recommendation to hire the following two engineering firms for bond projects:  Turley & Associates, Mechanical Engineers located in Sacramento and Winzler & Kelly, consulting Engineers with an office in San Francisco.  The motion passed unanimously.

(g)
Recommend Technology Consultant for Bond Projects 

Ray Ogden informed the Board that Tom Berger’s name was inadvertently omitted from the agenda item.  Mr. Berger served as chair of the committee.  

The selection committee consisting of John Urrutia, faculty; Chris Rhoden, Division Dean; Janie Larsen, Lab Tech; Jim Ennis, Director of Technology; Mark Newton, Kitchell Project Manager; and Tom Berger, Kitchell Program Manager, reviewed the three proposals and conducted interviews on April 26, 2004.  Based on the selection process, the committee recommended Alpha Tech, Inc. to assist the District in the planning, preparation and implementation of the Technology Master Plan.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the selection committee’s recommendation to hire Alpha Tech, Inc. to assist the District in the planning, preparation and implementation of the Technology Master Plan.  The motion passed unanimously.

Academic Affairs
(h)
Restructuring of Academic Affairs

Dr. Campbell presented this item indicating the proposal for the restructuring of Academic Affairs was reviewed at the last meeting and was being presented for approval at the May 5 meeting.   

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston  for approval of the restructuring of Academic Affairs as recommended.  The motion passed unanimously.

(i)
Proposal to Increase Children’s Programs Tuition Rates

Dr. Doyleen McMurtry, Director of the Children’s Program, indicated that the proposal moves tuition rates to a three-tier system instead of a two-tier schedule.  Rates proposed for 2004-05 are:  $4.50 per hour for preschool children ages 3-5; $4.75 per hour for toddlers and two-year-olds; and $5.75 per hour for infants.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith  and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight  for approval of the increase in the Children’s Programs tuition rates as proposed .  The motion passed unanimously.

(j)
Request for Approval of Option C as Submitted by the Curriculum Committee, a Subcommittee of the Academic Senate
Robin Arie-Donch, Chair of the Curriculum Committee, reported that the Curriculum Committee approved Option C which is another opportunity for students to complete their general education and earn an associate degree.  It is intended for students transferring to the California State University system.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston  for approval of Option C as submitted by the Curriculum Committee, a subcommittee of the Academic Senate.  The motion passed unanimously.

Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Ms. Arie-Donch and the Curriculum Committee.  Trustee Phil McCaffrey expressed appreciation to all for the hard work that went into this effort.

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Partnerships for Excellence (PFE) Survey of Local Investments of Partnership Funds
Dr. Campell stated that this item contains the District’s response to an annual survey completed by the District on Partnership for Excellence Funds.  The response has been submitted to the Chancellor’s Office.  

(b)
Contract for Legal/Consultant Services with the Law Firm of Zampi and Associates

Dr. Perfumo spoke to items 10. (b) and 10. (c) indicating that the contracts for various legal and consultant services are being presented to the Board for consideration.  She indicated that a good example of this need for expertise is in land acquisition and purchasing for the bond.  

This item comes back for approval at the next meeting.  

(c)
Contract for Legal/Consultant Services with the Law Firm of Mary Beth de Goede and Associates

Also see above item 10. (b).

This item comes back for approval at the next meeting.  

(d)
Revenue and Expenditure Report for the Period Ending March 31, 2004
Dr. Wright stated that revenue is tracking very well with the exception of lottery revenue which is slow.  All taxes have been received in April.  Expenses are tracking slow but are expected to increase in the near future.  Dr. Wright stated that the District expects to come in on budget for the year.

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

There were no items from the Board.  

Board President Claffey recessed the meeting at 7:52 p.m.  

13.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator:  Kirk Murray


Employee Organizations:  CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers, 


Stationary Engineers, Local 39

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation


Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Government Code


Section 54956.9:


1 case


Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:03 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:13 p.m.

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 8:14 p.m.

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that there was no action taken on items 13. (a) or 13. (b).  

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:16 p.m.
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
